
MAIN ROADS LEADING FROM THE ROUND LAKE CHURCH AND THE PIONEER FAMILIES 

WHO LIVED ALONG THEM DURING THE EARLY DAYS IN STARKE COUNTY 

Starting from this place, as a central point around which the early 
settlers gathered, it might be interesting to describe the roads, 
locate the log cabins and relate the characteristics of those who 
lived in them.  

Going north from the church, the road angled more or less to the north 
and west, passing along the sand ridges, and at a point, where the 
present Luetherns now live, was the first log cabin, situated about 
120 rods northwest of the church.  

Just north of the church about 20 rods, was the home of Isaac Harmon, 
the father of Peter Harmon, who had six sons and one daughter.  

Just to the west and perhaps forty rods, was the home of Denton 

Leasure. He did not erect this home; it was erected by one Atchison, 

the donor of that part of the cemetery lying north of the half section 

line through Section No.5. This accounts for the present location of 

the road along the north side of the cemetery. Denton Leasure was 

partially blind. He had one son and one daughter, namely, James and 

Luella.  

Continuing north and west, was the home of Wingate Short, who was the 

father of the late Jacob Short and Henry was the father of Dale and 

Grover Short. Gideon Short a brother of Wingate Short, opened the 

first grave in the Round Lake Cemetery, for the remains of an infant 

child of Josiah German, the donor of a part of the original cemetery. 

Near his home, was the home of a son of Wingate and Lottie Short.  

West along the road was the home of Michael Miller. Michael Miller was 
the father of Joseph and Peter Miller and Mary Miller McGill, the wife 
of John McGill, an early county officer of Starke County. McGill, in a 
sense, was the last leaf of those men who clung to the "Silk Tile or 
Stove Pipe Hat" worn on week days as well as on Sundays.  

McGill was a brother-in-law of Truman Haskins, known to many of the 
older settlers, and who owned and occupied a home, one mile west of 
Toto, and now known as the Cecrle Home. Truman Haskins committed 
suicide in North Judson, and is buried here, in the Round Lake 
Cemetery. Joseph Miller was the step father of the late William 
McFarland.  

The road continued west past the home where Daniel C. Hildenbrand now 
lives. The log cabin, formerly the home, was built by Peter Miller, 
son of Michael Miller.  

On the west was the home of Old Man Hershey, known as "Preacher 

Hershey".  

Just a few rods to the west and on the south side was the home of 

William House, Jr.  

To the west and on the north side of the road, was the home of Jesse 
Short. The land is now occupied by the home of Gerald Burger.  

John C. McPherron lived near the William House home. He was a Civil 
War veteran and lost a hand in the war. Just west of the Jesse Short 



home, about eighty rods, was the home of Lew Short, a brother of 
Jesse. West of the Lew Short place the roads forked, at the home of 
David Collins, who was the father of the late John and Lemmon Collins.  

Just west of the old Hepner place, the home of the late Mat Hepner, 

who was known to practically every man, ~loman and child in the county 

in an early day, and who was always present at the meetings of this 

society, during his life time. He was formerly sheriff, clerk, and 

treasurer of Starke County.  

The Hepner Grave Yard is located on a part of the original Hepner 
farm. Near this point, at the fork of the roads, was the David Collins 
home. The Collins and Hepner farms adjoined.  

The one road led to the Jackson School House, around the same 

clustered a small settlement, and the other to North Judson going by 

way of Piqua, which is now where  

the Albert Brejcha and Krulik's farms are located. Also in this 

location is where the counterfeiters, Helms, and Burkholders, were 

captured, and Bogus Run or Creek derived its name from these 

counterfeiters or makers of bogus money.  

To the south and west, was an angling road, following the hills and 

crossing the hollows, known as the Winamac Road. The first home was 

the home of Josiah German, the grandfather of Lewis W. German. It was 

situated about the midddle of the southwest quarter of section five. 

Just south was the school house, situated near the home  

of Elmer Gridley. It was across the road and just a little east of the 

old Spoor School House. Josiah German was the father of four sons and 

four daughters.  

South of the school house and on top of the hill, about forty rods 
south of the William Spoor home, was the home of Solon O. Whitson. 
Solon Whitson married a widow, having two daughters, one of whom, was 
the wife of Frank Chapman, and the other, the wife of Ab Merton.  

South of the Solon Whitson's home was Ab Merton's home, and known to 
many of us as "The Old Powers Place".  

South about one mile, was the home of Lewis Powers the step father of 
Truman Smith, and the step grandfather of George, Oscar and Ora Smith 
and Mrs. Elmer Rogers and Mrs. Hattie Smith Lee. This home was 
afterward occupied by Chrles Cadwell, who later lived just west of the 
Round Lake Church.  

South from this home, just south of Aldine, on the land now owned by 
Lewis W. German, was a log cabin, which was the first home of William 
and Mary Ann Miller, father and mother of Harry C. Miller. While this 
was the Winamac Road there were few houses along the same, until near 
the town of Winamac.  

East from the church, was a road leading past the Westavers and 
Collins (Cannon) place, going to Round Lake. The Westaver house was a 
log cabin standing in the woods, approximately twenty rods south of 
the present highway.  

The Westavers were the parents of Christie Ann Short, Mary Miller, 
mother of William L. McFarland, and Phebe Ann Bozarth, wife of Jacob 
Bozarth, who formerly lived just north of Round Lake Church. On the 
place, previously referred to as the old Harmon Place, south of the 



Westavers, was the home of Cannon Collins, the father of John and 
Joshua Collins, Irene Prettyman and Sarah Frye. Sarah Frye was the 
mother of Frank Frye. John Collins was the father of Mrs. Vernon J. 
Spoor, and had three sons and four daughters. Joshua Collins, was the 
father of several children, only one of whom attained majority. That 
was Leander J. Collins, who died when he was about twenty years old. 
Ann Irene Prettyman was the mother of Mrs. Jenny Jackson, Floss 
Hillibold Hess, and the late Mathias Hillibold.  

South from the Cannon Collins place was a log cabin of Joseph Long, 
whose wife was a Bell. Joseph Long and the late Henry C. Short were 
brothers-in-law, having married sisters.  

South of this place and on the banks of Round Lake was the home of 
Andrew Long and the present location of the William Miller home, also 
the James Short home located just east of the Miller home, that was 
established just after the Civil War.  

 

This main road leading from the church, also continued past the 
Shilling School House, the Green Tibbs place, the Old Isaac Lamb 
Cranberry Marsh, the Jake Kelly place and the Ed Loring place. Ed 
Loring was a Civil War veteran. He was one of the first Justices of 
the Peace and the only one for many years in California Twp. He was 
the father of Mrs. Lois I. Spoor, Mrs. Emma Watkins and Mrs. Dell 
Miller, all residing in North Judson at the present time.  

Near the Shilling home was the home of Thomas Donham, an early school 
teacher in the Starke County schools, teaching the Shilling and the 
Spoor Schools for many years. Lewis W. German was a pupil of his.  

 
The Donham home was situated on the lands now known by most of us, as 
the Green Tibbs Home. Just south of the Tibbs home, about 80 rods, was 
the home of William Catt, "who ate neither mice nor rats" as a song he 
wrote about himself stated. William Catt was the father of four sons, 
all of whom bore Biblical names, to wit: Thomas, Job, Silas, and 
Sampson. The mother deserted them and they.grew up more or less 
rovers. Catt was blind and made the rounds of the community, from day 
to day, arriving at some home in time either for breakfast, dinner or 
supper.  

South from the Ed Loring home, leading across the outlet, was the home 
of Addison Hiatt, who later moved to the home now occupied by the 
Luetherans, or a part of the old Short Homestead.  

Addison Hiatt was the father of John H. Hiatt, Allan Hiatt, Lorenzo 
Pressley Hiatt, and Sherman Hiatt, also Mrs. Rebecca Caldwell, and 
Lottie Short, widow of Elton Short, deceased.  

South of the Hiatt home was that of John Ptomey, just east of the John 
Ptomey home was the burial place of a family whose surname was 
Fivecoats. There were no markers at the graves, and the spot has long 
since ceased to be known as the burial place of human beings. This is 
no\v and long since has been an abandoned spot.  

Southwest of the Hiatt home was the home of John Raschka, who was a 
bachelor prior to the Civil War. He left his home for enlistment later 
returning to the home where he married, and raised a large family of 
boys and girls, Lewis Raschka being the eldest and Minnie Marks the 
youngest. Just south of the John Raschka home was the Truman Smith 
home.  



Branch roads led from the main roads designated, and west from the old 
Benton Grove School House, one-half mile from the house of Peter 
Stephenson, whose wife was a Waite, a sister of Grandma Spoor, and an 
aunt to William Spoor. They were the parents of Al and Robert, Mark 
and Homer Stephenson, and Laura Collins and Ada Coleman.  

Just to the south, was the home of Peter Joyce, and west were the John 
W. Moshers and Aaron Lain homes. John W. Mosher was the father of 
Peter Mosher and Aaron Lain was the father of the late Isabelle I. 
Short and John W. Lain.  

West, along the north side of the old outlet, was the home of William 
Landon, the first man killed in the Civil War from Starke County. The 
Knox post of the Grand Army of the Republic was named after Landon. He 
owned the five acre tract now occupied and owned by Perry Lucas.  

After the death of William Landon, John Rodgers, father of Willard D. 
Rodgers occupied the log cabin home, and lived there at the time of 
his death.  

 
Just east of this place, was the home of Thomas Spoor, father of 
William C. Spoor, who after occupying the home he erected there for a 
short time, sold the place to George Baughman, and moved north, one 
mile, to erect the old' Spoor home, one mile south of ToTo. This was 
later known as the Wilbur A. Pierson Place. Martha Short was the 
mother of William Isaac Short.  

North of the Landon home and along the outlet, was the home of Abram 
Welsh, the father of Morgan Welsh, and other sons and daughters, all 
of whom are known by most of the people of this community. He 
established what was known as the Muskrat Mill; later owned by Willard 
Mann, who was a brother-in-law of George Baughman, and an uncle of 
Willard Baughman.  

Willard Mann sold the mill to Charles Fredrick. It was both a grist 
and saw mill and was operated by water power. This mill was later sold 
to a man by the name of Kaiser, who after a short time was said to 
have set in motion a plan for destruction of the same by fire.  

North of Rye, was the Isaac R. Bascom home, which was on the Star 

route, running south and west out of Knox through Toto, Piqua, North 

Judson, and San Pierre.  

The mail was carried about twice a week. John C. Larew of Knox, but 
formerly of North Judson, had the contract for carrying of the mail.  

The road running north and east from the church, passed along and near 
the late James Heilman home, the Daniel Foltz home, which is now the 
Clara Foltz home, across the cottonwood marsh on a corduroy road. In 
certain wet seasons of the year it was impassable. On the Foltz farm 
was the Cottonwood School.  

It passed on north along the Henry Peele home, and east into Knox. 
There were one or two log cabin homes beside the road. The occupants 
are no longer remembered.  

North from the original Jacob Kelley home was the home of James Frye, 
son-in-law of Cannon Collins. James Frye, his wife, and all of his 
family, except Frank and John, died during the small pox pestilence in 
the city of Chicago.  



This home afterwards became the home of Albert Collier, father of 
Charles, Linus, Elmer, Dora, Bert, and Mrs. Amanda Shilling, now 
deceased, former wife of Schuyler C. Shilling.  

Just north was the old George Geiselman home.  

Just west of the Henry C. Short home, now the Grover Short home, James 
Prettyman, father of Bert Prettyman, and grandfather of the late Mrs. 
Hiram Shilling, Jennie Lundin, and the present Mrs. D. C. Hildenbrand, 
erected a log cabin home, which he occupied for only a short time. His 
wife, Mrs. Cannon Collins, known as Aunt Sally, and Joshua German were 
brother and sister, all having come to the Round Lake Community from 
the state of Delaware, in the year 1844 or 1845.  

On the banks of Round Lake about 60 rods east of the home of Mrs. Ella 
Chandler was a log cabin erected in 1850 by John Ward. Ward died a 
year later and was buried in the Round Lake Cemetery. His widow then 
returned to Ohio, from whence they had come.  

The James Justice family, who located on the north bank of the 
Tippecanoe River, near Ora, in 1841, moved into this cabin, on the 
south side of Round Lake, in 186Q. It had previously been occupied by 
the Powers and the Mills families.  

James Justice was the father of ten children, five boys and five 
girls, all of whom attained their majority. Three of whom, Perry of 
Milwaukee, Wis., Mrs. Sarah Lain and Howard Justice of North Judson, 
still survive. Mike N. Mills, the youngest son of James Mills, was 
born in this log cabin, in the spring of 1856.  

Around this log cabin was an orchard, producing rare fruit, and as 
children, members of this committee thrilled with delight, and can 
taste to this day, the marvelous flavor of the sweet apples that grew 
on the trees, near the old spring, only a few rods from the waters 
edge of the south bank of Round Lake.  

The present large frame structure, while not the original home of 
William and Levina Shilling, was the first home built in California 
Twp. of sawed and planed timber. Erected some 63 years ago, it is 
still standing as a monument to the industry, the thrift and the toil 
of the parents of Schuyler C. Shilling.  

It was here that Hiram, Edgar, Sarah, Schuyler and Minnie grew to 
manhood and womanhood.  

It was considered one of the best farms in the county and the best 
farm home in the county in an early day.  

The large bank barn, to the south of the house, was built about 50 
years ago; and all the members of the com- mittee were present at the 
barn raising.  

John Ptomey and his son-in-law, John H. Hiatt, framed the materials, 
spending months in the use of the saw, auger, the mallett and the 
chisel to fashion into form, the heavy timbers that support the 
structure.  

It is doubtful if there is another such building in the county. It was 
the first bank barn, and we believe the only bank barn ever erected in 
California Twp. This structure still stands.  

 
Returning to the church, just across the road to the west and just 
north of the cemetery, was the home of Joel and Sally Ann Bradford. 



They came to this county in an early day, settling on the place just 
south of the Shilling farm, and known to most of us, in the early day, 
as the Joe Clemmens place. The house stood about the center of the 40 
acre tract, described as the northeast quarter of the northwest 
quarter of section 9, twp. 32 north, range 2 west.  

This home was later sold to Joseph Clemmens, and the Bradfords removed 
and built their home across the road from the church. This log cabin 
home was built in three separate and dis-connected parts one was a 
sort of cave, the other two of log construction. They had one daughter 
and one son, the son having died prior to their locating in Starke 
County. Julia, the daughter, grew to womanhood, and married Dr. 
Campbell, father of Rosie Campbell, now Rosie Ditto of Buchanan, Mich. 
The daughter died of tuberculosis in her early 20's and was buried in 
the Round Lake Cemetery, as was her father, Joel, and her mother, 
Sally. Their graves are in the north part of cemetery, only a few feet 
from their log cabin home.  

Joel Bradford was the philosopher of the community. He was a man of 
splendid intellect, of fine character and unquestioned probity. He 
farmed very little and never performed any hard labor, but because of 
his helpfulness, and that of his wife, Grandma Bradford, as she was 
known, their wants were always supplied.  

After the death of Joel Bradford, his grandaughter, Rosie, and his 
widow removed from their home where Aunt Sally died of cancer of the 
stomach, but her remains lie buried by the side of her husband and her 
daughter.  

They were always present at all funerals and church services here at 
Round Lake. They looked after the church building and were able to 
locate the graves of all persons buried in the cemetery.  

Earlier in life, Joel Bradford was a Camilite minister, but never 
followed the circuit, nor held any church after his arrival in Starke 
County.  

Aunt Sally was the stork that brought many, who are now present, into 
the World.  

North of the William C. McFArland home, on the high spot, near the 
residence on the William H. Harter farm was a private cemetery, where 
lie a number of the Slight family. For many years there were wooden 
markers at the graves, but they have disappeared, and few people, no'~ 
living, remember the burial place of this family.  

Jesse Slight, as an old man, died at the edge of North Judson, many 
years ago. He was the son of the Slight, who established this private 
cemetery ground; and in the future should some skeletons be exhumed, 
creating a mystery to those who may follow us, let their minds be 
cleared and their doubts be removed, by a reference to the minutes of 
the Round Lake Homecoming of Aug. 11, in the year 1935. Then there 
will be no legend about the mysterious murder of some cattle buyer, 
who, in an early day, was said to have disappeared, while on one of 
his semi annual trips, into this section of the country, in the hope 
of purchasing some long horned, slab sided grass fed steers, at $15.00 
per head, in the hope of making a profit, then of anywhere between two 
or three dollars per head.  

Thus have we given a discursive history, brief and imperfect, but 
touching for the most part, on the early life of the people, who came 
here, in the second quarter of the last century, and fashioned their 



homes, reared their families, and contributed, in their small way, 
their mite, in the building of this commonwealth, which we all enjoy.  

They had no roads; they had no schools. There were no fields. They had 
to fell the trees, construct the ditches, drain the marshes, combat 
disease by sheer physical toil, and hope for a better day.  

We are now four generations removed from these earliest struggles. We 
have lived to enjoy the benefits of good roads, good schools, and good 
homes, made possible by the toil and sacrifice and the hardships, 
which they endured.  

They slumber in the cemetery here by the church side, dreaming, if it 
is possible for the eternal to dream, not at all of the horseless 
carriage, the airplanes, the telephone, the telegraph or the radio.  

In the wildest stretch of their imaginations, they never visualized a 
road of solid cement or of other material construction, over which 
their children, and their grand- children should pass with ease and at 
great speed.  

But we, your committee, are of them and from them, and we are glad of 
the opportunity afforded us to make this report.  

HARRY C. MILLER DANIEL C. HILDENBRAND LEWIS W. GERMAN 

 


